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REGIONAL TRANSIT AUTHORITY

BOARD OF COMMISSIONERS MEETING

LOCATED AT 2817 CANAL STREET

NEW ORLEANS, LA  70119

TUESDAY, MAY 28, 2013 AT 10:00 A.M.

COMMISSIONERS PRESENT: Chairwoman Barbara Major, Commissioner Connie Goodly, Commissioner Salvador Longoria, Commissioner Earline Roth, Commissioner Walter Tillery and Commissioner Sharon Wegner
COMMISSIONER ABSENT: Commissioner Flozell Daniels,
INVOCATION:
Mike Wingate gave the invocation.  The Pledge of Allegiance followed.
APPROVAL OF MINUTES

MAY 28, 2013
Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Tillery seconded to approve the minutes of May 28, 2013.  Verbal Motion 13-034 was approved unanimously.
RTA CHAIRWOMAN’S REPORT 

Chairwoman Major read a prepared statement regarding the RTA’s position on ferry service on the Mississippi River.
RTA GENERAL COUNSEL’S REPORT
Sundiata Haley stated that the General Counsel’s Report would be discussed in Executive Session.
JEFFERSON PARISH REPORT
Commissioner Wegner stated that the Jefferson Parish City Council appointed Dominick Impastato to replaced Julie Stokes.
EXECUTIVE MANAGEMENT REPORT

Justin Augustine stated that Katherine Prevost attend May’s Board Meeting and invited staff to attend the Bunny Friend Neighborhood Association meeting and he was glad to report that on June 15, 2013 himself, Gerard Guter and Stefan Marks attended the Bunny Friend Neighborhood Association.


Justin Augustine stated that staff was scheduled to give a report at today’s Board Meeting regarding increase service and she could ask any necessary questions.


Justin Augustine stated that staff created a bowling team that consisted of Gerard Guter, Clarence Glover, George Lee, Kim Broadnax, Edward Kelson and Darren Crawford and that participated in “Son of a Saint” bowling event and took 2nd Place.


Justin Augustine stated that Mayor Anthony Foxx, of Charlotte, NC, will likely be confirmed soon as the new Secretary of Transportation.  His nomination was approved by the Senate Committee on Commerce, Science and Transportation and now awaits confirmation by the full Senate.


Justin Augustine stated that Mayor Foxx is a strong supporter of transit programs and that Mayor Landrieu knows Mayor Foxx.


Justin Augustine stated that Congress has begun to work on the FY14 Appropriation Bills.


Justin Augustine stated that there was a $91 Billion difference between the House and Senate allocation for the overall spending FY 14.


Justin Augustine stated that the House allocated $44.1 Billion for total Transportation- HUD spending and the House Appropriations Committee was schedule to consider the bill on Wednesday, June 26, 2013.


Justin Augustine stated that the Senate allocated $54.1 Billion for total Transportation-HUD spending.  The Senate Appropriations Committee was scheduled to consider this bill on Thursday, June 27, 2013.  

Justin Augustine stated that there was a $10 Million difference between what the House and the Senate was asking for and not sure what version would be approved.
CAPITAL IMPROVEMENTS PROGRESS REPORT
STREETCAR EXPANSION RAMPART STREETCAR EXPANSION
Brendan Matthews stated that the 90% Design Workshop was held on May 22-23, 2013 and 90%.
Brendan Matthews stated utility conflicts between Orleans Avenue and Esplanade Avenue have been identified through the increased potholing efforts that will require further engineering efforts to minimize impact to project.

Brendan Matthews stated that a meeting was scheduled  for Thursday, June 27, 2013 between engineering teams from AECOM and Entergy to evaluate potential utility conflicts and methods to mitigate relocation of existing electrical manholes.
Brendan Matthews stated that the public meeting on 90% design has been put on hold until solutions to all existing utility conflicts are resolved and all final guideway adjustments are completed.

Brendan Matthews stated that the Final Design scheduled for completion on June 2013 will move to the end of July and the Construction RFP would be released into the 3rd/4th Quarter and Revenue Service will take place the 4th Quarter of 2015.

ST. CHARLES TIE REPLACEMENT
Brendan Matthews stated that the Contractor was working on Phase IV between Webster and Jefferson Avenue.
Brendan Matthews stated that the contractor completed the outbound track this week and move back to Webster on the inbound track.
Brendan Matthews stated that Phase IV scheduled to be completed August 17, 2013.

Brendan Matthews stated Phase V – Jefferson to Jena, VI Jena – Delachaise, VII – Delachaise to Seventh and VIII Seventh to Jackson remain to be completed.

In response to Commissioner Goodly, Brendan Matthews stated that staff new some of the tracks would have to be mitigated and some tracks could be saved.
STATE OF GOOD REPAIR:
CARROLLTON FACILITY:
Fred Basha stated that FTA approved of the 30% Design on June 20, 2013 and staff was now moving forward with Final Design.
NAPOLEON FACILITY:
Fred Basha stated that FEMA was still working on the additional damage and remediation work discovered at the facility.

Fred Basha stated that a request for solicitation for remediation work was approved at the May Board Meeting

Fred Basha stated that the solicitation package for Remediation Work was being finalized.
ST. CHARLES STREETCAR SUBSTATION SARATOGA ST. AT UPPERLINE ST.:
Fred Basha stated that the project started the one year maintenance on May 13, 2013 and that 4 trees are in shock and the Contractor was working to resolve the issue.
Fred Basha stated that the neighbors are looking at the trees that as if there are died and that the RTA was going to take care of the issues and the contract states that the tree has to be growing and healthy to be approved at the end of the period and the contract has to replace the tree and the maintenance period begins again.
Justin Augustine stated that the RTA reached out to Ann McDonald at Parkway and Parks and they are going to send an Arborist to look at the trees and get back with the RTA regarding the findings. 
CANAL BLVD. STREETCAR/BUS TERMINAL:
Fred Basha stated that 3 proposals were received and evaluated, Best and Final was received from the highest scorer and accepted and ratified at the May Board Meeting and the Contract for A&E Services are now being finalized.
ST. CHARLES STREETCAR SHELTER CARROLLTON AND CLAIBORNE:

Fred Basha stated that the contractor had a problem on exactly what needed to be provided regarding the roof panels and all that was resolved and the roof panels are now on order and the shelter should be completed by July 31, 2013.
STATUS OF FEMA PROJECT WORKSHEETS:
Fred Basha stated that the RTA received $99,926 Million from FEMA. 
Fred Basha stated that the RTA was working with the State PW Closeout Team from Baton Rouge to complete the process.
Fred Basha stated that the New PW obligated $765,439.00 for repairs to the Napoleon Facilities which were included in the State of Good Repair work and FEMA was rewriting the version for additional repairs for the Algiers Park-N-Ride.

Fred Basha stated that the other big issue with FEMA was RTA’s contents and the RTA was successful in gathering the information and the projected totaled $7 Million and the RTA has already purchased a $1 Million of the contents.
FINANCIAL STATEMENTS
Ronald Baptiste stated that for the month of May Operations Revenue was slightly above budget year to date $584,000 above budget.
Ronald Baptiste stated that on the General Use Sales Tax Line Item, Motor Vehicle Sales Tax and Hotel/Motel Sales Tax has rebound from last year down tread.  

Ronald Baptiste stated that the RTA was starting to see the results of the events that took place in New Orleans early this year such as Mardi Gras and Superbowl. 
Ronald Baptiste stated that 60% of the revenue reported was accruals due to the lag in reporting
Ronald Baptiste stated that on the whole RTA was doing very well in Operating Revenue. 
Ronald Baptiste stated that Total Operating Revenue was under 100,000 with a positive variance of $700,000; the major issue for General Sales Tax were estimates for the months of March and April.   

Ronald Baptiste stated that the total Operating Expenses Line Item had a $100,000 positive variance and year to date was better than what was anticipated through the budget process.
Ronald Baptiste stated that the variances by line item were not that sufficient; some fluctuate because of the time difference or service differences that the RTA may run during French Quarter Fest in April and the first week of Jazz Fest.
Ronald Baptiste stated that he was apologizing to Commissioner Roth for not having the numbers for special services.
Ronald Baptiste stated that the Governmental Operating Assistance Line Item consisted of the State Transportation Funds where the money flows through the City of New Orleans and the RTA waits on the money and there was a little delay and the first four months of the year were accrued amounts.
Ronald Baptiste stated that Governmental Operating Assistance stated that sometimes the proceeds do come in sooner.

Ronald Baptiste stated that regarding the Non-Operating Expenses Line Item, the RTA was doing better than anticipated for the month and so far the health claim reports were down and workers’ compensation would level out.

Ronald Baptiste stated that regarding the Capital Expenditures Line Item, reimbursements were given for FEMA transactions and Federal transactions and year to date the RTA was coming up on the positive side. 
Ronald Baptiste stated that FEMA changed its mind on a reimbursement and gave it to the RTA anyway.

In response to Chairwoman Major, Ronald Baptiste stated that the RTA receives up to $7.2 Million yearly in Hotel Motel Taxes.

PROCUREMENT ACTIVITY REPORT:

TO AWARD:

RESILIENT DISCS:

Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking approval to award a contract for Resilient Discs.


Commissioner Tillery moved and Commissioner Goodly seconded to authorize the Board to award a contract to Brookville Equipment Corporation.  Resolution No. 13-039 was adopted unanimously.
TICKET VENDING MACHINE – CREDIT CARD ACTIVATION:
Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking approval to award a contract for Ticket Vending Machine – Credit Card Activation.


Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Wegner seconded to authorize the Board to award a contract to FIS Global or any other entity required to fully activate the credit card capability.  Resolution No. 13-040 was adopted unanimously.
TO RATIFY:

ELECTRICAL WIRING REPAIR OF STREETLIGHT ALONG THE ST. CHARLES CORRIDOR:

Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking approval to ratify the contract for the Electrical .Wiring Repair of Streetlights along the St. Charles Corridor.

Commissioner Tillery moved and Commissioner Goodly seconded to authorize the Board to ratify the Brotherhood Way General Contractors LLC . Resolution No. 13-041was adopted unanimously.

TO AMEND:

ELECTRONIC VEHICLE TECHNOLOGY:

Deslie Isidore stated that staff was asking approval to amend the contract for the Electronic Vehicle Technology.


Commissioner Roth moved and Commissioner Wegner seconded to authorize the Board to amend the contract with Force Multiplier Solution (fka ONGO/Busguard). Resolution No. 13-042 was adopted unanimously.
TO SOLICIT:
OFFICE FURNITURE – RTA FACILITIES:
Deslie Isidore stated that staff was requesting approval to solicit for Office Furniture – RTA Facilities
Commissioner Tillery moved and Commissioner Wegner seconded to authorize staff to issue a solicitation for Office Furniture – RTA Facilities. Verbal Motion 13-035 was approved unanimously.
SCHEDULING SERVICES
DEFERRED

PROCUREMENT STATUS REPORT:
Deslie Isidore reported that the Procurement Activity Report was in the Commissioners’ binders.
OPERATIONS REPORT

Gerard Guter stated that the passenger revenue numbers for the two weeks of Jazz Fest were 367,780; the bad weather did not affect ridership.

Gerard Guter stated that last month the RTA participated in a rail safety exercise with Operation Life Saver where the RTA actually got to see the challenges of operating rail.

Gerard Guter stated that staff rode the train from New Orleans to Hattiesburg with other public agencies from around the State.

ADA COMPLIANCE REPORT

Karen Sider reported that 664 persons visited the ID Center in April.

Karen Sider stated that 294 ID Cards, 101 senior cards, 18 fixed-route, 89 ADA cards and 86 Medicare Cards had been issued. 

Karen Sider reported that 160 ADA applications had been received, 115 approved, 24 denied, and 29 fixed route applications were received and processed and 96 ADA requests for applications were mailed.  

Karen Sider reported that the Paratransit office had 20,490 requests for trips and 16,483 completed trips with an on-time performance of 89.11%. 
Karen Sider stated that this was the first time over 20,000 requests were made in any month since Hurricane Katrina and the first time the RTA on Time Performance dropped below 90% since September of 2012.

Karen Sider stated that the On Time Performance dropped partly due to the increase in requests but mostly due to inclement weather.

Karen Sider reported that on fixed-route 90,630 individuals paid the reduced fare of 40 cents and 3,562 ADA clients rode free.  There were also 1,502 wheelchair passengers and 4,258 bike riders on the fixed route vehicles.
Karen Sider stated that Commissioner Roth held her Quarterly Consumer Meeting on April 18, 2013 and Paratransit riders were given the opportunity to hear reports from staff about improvements and changes, and to express their views and concerns about service.  Approximately 40 people were in attendance and everyone thought it was a very good meeting.  Marketing distributed a PSA about the meeting to local media, and both Channel’s 4 and 8 ran spots during their newscasts about the meeting.
Karen Sider stated that The Council on Aging held its annual Senior Fest on May 10, 2013.  The RTA set up a table and distributed information to approximately 500 seniors who participated this year at the UNO Lakefront Arena.

Karen Sider stated that Commissioner Roth would participate in the Council on Aging Cable TV show regarding Hurricane Preparedness.

In response to Chairwoman Major, Karen Sider stated that the City of New Orleans create brochures for the disabled community.
Karen Sider stated that the RTA’s ADA Application was sent to Washington Project Action and the NTI and that the RTA ADA Application was fine.

NEW BUSINESS (UNANIMOUS VOTE REQUIRED TO CONSIDER)

None
AUDIENCE QUESTIONS AND COMMENTS

Mrs. Antoine stated that her concern was with the City Emergency Evacuation Plan the younger people got on the buses first and the elderly had to stand in line and wait to get on the buses to evacuate the City of New Orleans.

Mrs. Antoine stated that the Bus Shelters needed better lighting and better sitting at Galvez and Canal.


Mrs. Antoine stated that the RTA needed to meet with the City of New Orleans regarding the emptying of the trash cans at the bus stops.


Mrs. Antoine stated that on Sunday she was waiting for the bus and she asked the operator if this bus would be passing the horse and buggies in the French Quarter and the operator told her that she was not familiar with that part of the City.

Commissioner Roth stated that Ms. Antoine should meet with Karen Wilson Sider to find the correct location for pickups for Hurricane Evacuation.

Chairwoman Major asked Justin Augustine to write a letter to the City Sanitation Department to make sure the trash cans were emptied by all bus stops.
In response to Mrs. Antoine, Karen Wilson Sider stated that that Mrs. Antoine should call the Paratransit Department to ensure that they receive a ride to the proper evacuation location.
Mrs. Antoine stated that there were no seats on Rampart and Canal and on Royal Street and during lunch the construction workers sit at the bus stops to eat lunch.

Chairwoman Major stated that the Marketing Staff needed to put up signage asking the riding public to be courteous to the elderly and disabled and allow them to have the seats on the buses.

Katheryn Silas asked what the authority of the operators on the buses was when the young people don’t get up for the elderly riders and said the operators should make them get off the bus.

Katheryn Silas asked what the authority of the operators was when people were fighting on the buses.  She stated that she understands the fear of the operators but the operators should have put the passengers off the bus.


Katheryn Silas stated that people in the New Orleans East Area wait 2 hours for a bus and shelters were needed at the bus stops.

Chairwoman Major stated that the RTA has Transit Police that were very limited and the RTA needed a campaign for the riding public to keep the riding public safe on the buses.


Katheryn Silas suggested that the RTA use the young people that ride the bus on a daily basis a Safety Riders Campaign.


Katheryn Silas stated that the regular riders feel slighted by the RTA because the tourists get more attention than the regular riders and the RTA needed to let the local riders feel just as important as the tourists.


Katheryn Silas stated that there were two drivers, Mario and Tyrese, that go beyond the call of duty for their passengers; they will get off the bus to help the elderly on to the bus.


Chairwoman Major stated that the operators do need extra training on how to handle the riding public.


Chairwoman Major stated that the RTA will have meetings in New Orleans East and Algiers to address the riding public’s needs and to add more bus service in those particular areas.


Chairwoman Major stated that at the June Board Meeting staff would present the Board with a plan to provide extra service needed around the City.


In response to Chairwoman Major, Justin Augustine stated that the RTA was still working with the City of New Orleans for more bus shelters.


Katheryn Silas stated that the Leonidas had no bus service on the weekends and the buses stop at 7:00 p.m. on the weekdays.


In response to Katheryn Silas, Justin Augustine stated that the Smart Cards should be implemented by the end of the year.


Katherine Prevost, President of the Bunny Friend Neighborhood Association stated that the Desire Bus needed to come back to the 9th Ward Community.

Katherine Prevost stated that the 9th Ward had a petition with 382 signatures stating that the Desire Bus needed to be back in the 9th Ward.


Katherine Prevost stated that there were certain people that wanted to change the name of the St. Claude Bus to the Desire Streetcar and hopefully the historic name would stay within the community and if the Streetcars replace the St. Claude Bus the RTA would name the streetcar St. Claude Avenue that way the name would be kept within the community.

Katherine Prevost stated that a lot of people in the community rely on public transit to get to and from work.

Katherine Prevost stated that the residents were walking a mile or a mile and a half to catch the St. Claude bus.


Katherine Prevost stated that there were over 6,000 people in the community and the RTA needed to assist the community with more bus service.

Katherine Prevost stated that the RTA should have an advisory committee for the 9th Ward Community to hear what they have to say.


Chairwoman Major told Katherine Prevost to invite the Board of Commissioners to the community meetings through Deslie Isidore and someone from the RTA would attend.


Chairwoman Major stated that the naming of the streetcar had not happened.


Chairwoman Major stated that the RTA needed to hear from the community regarding where service was needed.


Chairwoman Major stated that the RTA would start meeting with the Communities.


Katherine Prevost stated that the Florida Housing Community was coming back in the 9th Ward.


Chairwoman Major apologized because she felt that the RTA did not do what was necessary to make sure that the communities in Desire, New Orleans East, Lower 9 and Upper 9 had adequate bus service. 

In response to Chairwoman Major, Justin Augustine stated that the RTA hired a consultant at today’s Board Meeting that would help setup the meetings for the different communities.

In response to Chairwoman Major, Justin Augustine stated that Estopinal Group will start setting up the community meetings in Treme, 9th Ward, New Orleans East and Algiers and that the RTA has the Image Campaign Consultant, Community Outreach Consultant long with the Marketing Staff that would help coordinate these meetings.


Justin Augustine stated that Councilmember Morrell and Councilmember Gray anted to attend these community meetings along with the RTA.
EXECUTIVE SESSION (2/3RDS VOTE TO CONSIDER)

Commissioner Longoria moved and Commissioner Roth seconded to go into Executive Session at 11:42 a.m. on the matter of:

· MARY SMITH ETAL VS. RTA ETAL 2;12-CV-03059

· POTENTIAL LITIGATION – TMSEL PENSION PLAN RTA V. TMSEL PENSION PLAN BOARD – CDC NO. 2013-01638, DIV. “L”

Verbal Motion 13-031 was approved unanimously.

Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Longoria seconded to come out of Executive Session at 11:50 a.m.  Verbal Motion 13-032 was approved unanimously
ADJOURNMENT

Commissioner Goodly moved and Commissioner Tillery seconded to adjourn the Board Meeting of May 28, 2013 at 12:51 p.m.  Verbal Motion No. 13-033 was approved unanimously.
